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CTG Gift Aid Small Donations Scheme seminar – 9 February 2016

Overview

1.      CTG’s Vice Chairman, Richard Bray, welcomed members to the seminar and made it clear that this was an opportunity to have their views heard. Following an introductory session there was a Q&A session with senior officials from HM Treasury and HMRC who stressed that they were very much in “listening mode” and encouraged everybody present to reply to the consultation by 2 March 2016.

Operation of GASDS

Understanding and usage

2.      The majority of those present used GASDS and understood how it operated, but they identified a number of barriers that needed addressing. It was noted that the guidance could be complex and that it may be off-putting to smaller charities. 

3.      There was a discussion about take-up levels and awareness and it became apparent that in some sectors, such as CASCs, there was very little knowledge and awareness about GASDS and therefore very little take-up. By contrast, a Church of England survey had recently found that around 80% of parishes had used the scheme in 2014/15. It was hoped that the next set of official statistics would show a significant increase in the take-up levels (with just £21m paid out in March 2015), perhaps owing to some extent to charities waiting more than a year to claim and then making a claim for more than the current year. However, ACAT reported that smaller, independent churches were often unaware of the scheme suggesting that take-up levels were very much affected by the level of support available and by communication about the Scheme. 

Eligible donations 

4.      The £20 limit on eligible donations was perceived by some as being too low. It was noted that it was rarely possible to know, in any case, how much had been given in individual amounts when it was all put in a basket. 

5.      A query was raised over the possibility of widening the scheme from cash-only donations to contactless payments (and other forms of non-cash payments). The suggestion was that this was the modern equivalent of putting some money into a collection bucket, which was an anonymous and sometimes impulse decision. Contactless payments would be as fraud-proof as their cash counterparts. Moreover, charities would not have to receive any more information than the time and the amount of the donation – avoiding problems of data protection and anonymity.

6.      The increase in the threshold from £5,000 to £8,000 was seen as a welcome development, but unlikely to increase take-up from a wider audience. Interestingly, only 60% of those attending the seminar reached the current £5,000 threshold. It became apparent that whether a charity reached the threshold was the structure of fundraising at the given charity. It was clear that even some very large charities might not reach the threshold if their primary means of fundraising did not include the appropriate sort of collection.  However, the impression received was that those who reached the current threshold would tend also the use the full extent of the revised threshold, so any future increases would remain a welcome development.

Claims process

7.      There was recognition that the claiming process had improved (making it less likely for charities to accidentally make a double claim), but it was felt that more could be done to avoid claims being made in error and falling onto a work list. One simple way of fixing this would be any claim on donations in excess of the limit (currently £5,000) to be rejected automatically. 

8.      It was noted that Charities Online did not allow charities to make a negative claim to rectify overpayments. This was often exacerbated by the inability to link the incorrect claim to the individual overpayment (by, for example, putting the full address details of the relevant community building). This is known to be a wider problem for correcting Gift Aid claims too.

9.      Some found that the requirement that all eligible cash donations for GASDS had to be banked, instead of being usable as petty cash, was overly rigid and complicated matters.  The representative of one group of charities commented that only the low maximum claim made the banking requirement irrelevant to them, since, although cash was kept back for petty cash, the donations that otherwise qualified for GASDS were so far above the limit that enough could always be banked to cover it irrespective of needs for petty cash.  This thus obscures a structural weakness created by this requirement.
Link to Gift Aid

Gift Aid history requirement

10.   It was clear that there was confusion over the application of the Gift Aid history requirement (and the need for two consecutive years of claims) and its necessity – had it countered fraud as hoped by HMRC and was it still proportionate. 

11.   An example was given of a small, young charity, which a mayor chose – for whatever reason – as the charity of the year. Street collections had become a particularly popular income stream for this charity, but it was unable to benefit from the GASDS scheme because it could not meet the Gift Aid history criteria. 

12.   A query was raised about the possibility of using GASDS, if the charity’s Gift Aid was claimed exclusively through intermediaries. Officials said that they believed that this was accepted in general (and a member of the audience confirmed this was possible), although charities might require further questioning by HMRC. It was suggested that it should be made clearer that this possibility existed and also that information would be needed about how to make a claim through Charities Online.

Retaining the link between Gift Aid and GASDS

13.   Most people could see the logic in retaining the link between Gift Aid and GASDS (through the 10-1 matching rule, which was generally seen as reasonable) and could see the opportunities for getting smaller charities into the Gift Aid scheme too, but thought that the Gift Aid history requirement was too onerous and made it less likely that smaller charities would use the scheme. It was recognised that if the link to Gift Aid were cut it would, in effect, simply be another Government grant to charity, which was subject to ongoing review.

Rationale for the matching and eligibility criteria

14.   Officials said that the point of these two rules was to safeguard the Exchequer as GASDS was a form of public expenditure, rather than a form of tax relief (with the inherent risk that the system might be abused). Officials did, however, recognise that Government had erred on the side of caution when formulating the rules.

15.   Officials were asked whether there was any actual evidence of fraud and, if not, whether there might be scope for the rules being relaxed in order to increase take-up. Officials were clear that there would always need to be some form of safeguard in place, but that there was scope for simplifications and relaxation of the rules if evidence suggested a stricter set of rules were no longer required. HMRC would be holding a review of the take-up and fraud statistics in April 2016 (looking at the Scheme’s first three years) and this will also help to influence the direction of any policy reforms. 

16.   When questioned on the purposes of GASDS, officials indicated that it was designed to: to support fundraising efforts where it was not practical to require a Gift Aid declaration; and to provide an incentive for smaller charities to become part of the Gift Aid system. They emphasised that the priority was still Gift Aid, and that the GASDS was not an alternative. 

Community buildings rules

17.   The primary take-up was from churches (with the only exception among those attending being lifeboat stations), but there remained scope for a number of other charities to use this part of the scheme. It was clear that not all charities that could benefit from the Community Buildings rule were doing so, and it was suggested that HMRC think about how it could better publicise this aspect of the scheme. However, it was also recognised that the community buildings rules had been introduced to try and level the playing field and, in many ways, was probably the best compromise possible. 

18.   There was agreement that there was need for greater clarity over the community buildings rules, particularly in the context of the actual claim form to prevent incorrect claims and over-claims. It was recognised that Church of England parishes were in a period of transition following a ruling on their treatment under the connected charities rules.

19.   Officials were told that some small churches struggled with the “10 person” rule on a regular basis, feeling that they were unable to make a GASDS claim on the occasions when this quota was not quite met.  It was suggested that perhaps a better solution would be to use an averaging system.

20.   It was suggested that there may be a greater number of claims on community buildings if residential properties were eligible venues as in some cases the cost of renting an external venue was prohibitive.

Connected charities

21.   It became clear that one or two large charities were unsure how they were structured and whether GASDS should be claimed centrally or locally and whether the claiming entities were connected charities (with uncertainty meaning that the full allowance was often not claimed)

